
                                                                                                                                        September 6, 2023 

Angela Lopez 

Environmental Health Manager, Permitting Division 

City of Albuquerque  

Environmental Health Department, Air Quality Program 

GCC Rio Grande, Inc. 

Tijeras Portland Cement Manufacturing Facility 

11783 State Highway 337 South  

Tijeras, New Mexico 

Subject: Air Quality Construction Permit Application #2197-M2 First Administrative Incomplete Determination 

Dear Ms. Lopez 

GCC Rio Grande, Inc. (GCC) owns and operates a Portland cement manufacturing facility located at 11783 State Highway 

337 South, Tijeras, New Mexico, referred to as the Facility. On August 17, 2023 GCC received the attached Incomplete 

Determination. GCC’s responses to the items are included below:  

1. Regarding Item #1 pertaining to PSD review pursuant to 20.11.61 NMAC: Per 20.11.61.2 NMAC, the

PSD regulations apply to any person constructing any new major stationary source or major modification, as

defined in 20.11.61 NMAC. The kilns are an existing source of emissions and the proposed change in lb/hr

emissions is not a physical change or change in the method of operation that would result in a significant

emissions increase of a regulated NSR pollutant. The proposed modifications do not meet the definition of major

modification as noted in 20.11.61.7.II NMAC. 20.11.61.27 NMAC outlines the significant emission rates (SERs), all

of which are in units of tons/yr. The proposed updates to the kilns only result in changes to lb/hr emissions and

so, there are no changes to ton/yr emissions associated with the revision which would necessitate a comparison

to SERs. As such, we do not believe a PSD review subject to 20.11.61 NMAC is warranted.

2. Regarding Item #2 pertaining to the O&M Plan for the Clinker Coolers: The proposed revision only

affects lb/hr emissions of the kilns, and there are no proposed changes or updates to the clinker coolers. Only

Section 5.0 of the O&M plan is specific to the kilns. As such, we do not believe that Section 6.0 of the O&M plan

is relevant or required for an administrative completeness determination and was included for informational

purposes only in the original application.

Please do not hesitate to reach out should you have any questions regarding the submittal. GCC remains committed to 

ensuring continued compliance with all applicable regulations and appreciates the continued partnership with the 

department.  

Sincerely, 

Samantha Kretz 

Environmental Engineer 

GCC Tijeras 

CC: 

Ramses Maldonado, GCC 

Sarah Vance, GCC 

Vineet Masuraha, Trinity Consultants 

Mike Celente, Trinity Consultants  






